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Childhood - 1939 
 
0:00-6:45 
Dora was born Dora Zuer in 1923 in Chodor¢w, Poland, near the city 
of Lw¢w.  She was the second of four children in a tenth - 
generation Polish - Jewish family.  The family was somewhat poor, 
and also very religious.  As there was no choice for a secular 
education, Dora was educated in a Catholic school. 
 
6:45 
Until the age of twelve, she never sensed any differences between 
herself and the other non-Jewish children of her town. However, 
upon reaching adolescence, she became aware of anti-Semitic 
sentiments which manifested in among other things, local street 
signs which read, "No Jews or dogs allowed."  She recalls that the 
Jewish community in her town was well-organized, though her father 
was not political in nature, but rather extremely pious. 
 
1939-1945 
 
9:72 
With the Russian-German Pact of 1939, Chodor¢w was invaded by the 
Russians.  Dora's father's fruit store was expropriated.  She 
learned Russian and went to work for the Russian government along 
side her father and brother as a wheat inspector.  She did not yet 
feel the effect of the Nazis in Poland because she was living in 
the Russian-occupied zone. 
 
12:51 
The Russians did not differentiate between the Jews and gentiles, 
rather they discriminated on the basis of wealth.  Dora believes 
her family was spared exile to Siberia because they were poor. 
Also, the Russians did not interfere with the Jews' religious 
observance. 
 
 
14:62 
She implies that her basic fear of the Russian soldiers was a fear 
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of rape, and not the impact of the soldiers' presence on her 
future. She did however know families who had been deported to 
Siberia. 
 
16:20 
Life for her felt more or less normal and continued in this way for 
two more years. During this time, her family always feared, "When 
will the Germans come?" 
 
17:04 
In the summer of 1941, the Nazis came into Chodor¢w.  They beat the 
very religious Jews, cut of their hair, shaved their beards, killed 
the elderly, the children, the homosexuals, and the gypsies.  The 
large Ukrainian population of her town collaborated with the Nazis, 
galvanized by their promises to allot a portion of Gorlice. 
 
18:91 
Dora's father made a bunker under a kitchen cupboard for the family 
to hide in. 
 
19:61 
Six months later in 1942 the Nazis were involved in freeing the 
city of Jews.  They would often barge into family dwellings and 
drag people out.  Dora's mother was deported to an unknown 
location, never to be seen or heard from again. Her sister was shot 
and killed while running away from Nazi soldiers. To avoid the mass 
graves, the sister was buried by Dora's family. Despite hiding in 
the family's bunker, two months later, one of Dora's brothers was 
taken away and thus disappeared.  Dora during this time worked by 
day as a gardener for a Ukrainian family in the outskirts of town, 
thus she was removed from the daily ravages of the German soldiers. 
 
21:02 
Later in 1942, Dora was sent to a concentration camp in Lw¢w, and 
her father was sent to another.  At the camp, called Janowa Lager, 
she was assigned to work in a wheat field. After witnessing the 
slaughter of 1,000 people one day , and 2,000 the next, she knew 
she would soon be killed and thus escaped. She ran unseen through 
the tall wheat field into the town of Lw¢w. 
 
23:09 
She found work and lodging with an elderly couple who worked as 
janitors.  Her alibi was that she was a Christian child who had 
escaped one of the ammunition factories to which she had been sent 
by the Nazis. 
 
 
 
 
 
24:36 
She assumed the Christian name of a girlfriend's dead sister and 
lived as a Christian.  However, at this time the German government 
was paying 1,000 Marks to those turning in Jews living at large. 
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One of Dora's old school mates saw her about town, recognized her, 
and turned her in. 
 
25:25 
One of the worst parts of her life that she recalls was the day a 
german officer and a Pole in street clothes came to the house of 
the elderly couple to question her. Since she had no papers, she 
confessed immediately to being Jewish. She successfully pleaded 
with the officers not to harm the unknowing couple with whom she 
had been living. 
 
26:27 
Dora was then taken to a jail in Lonzski, where an officer called 
her a "filthy Jew."  At the time she was still wearing a medallion 
with Christ and the Madonna as part of her Christian disguise. An 
SS Officer saw this and was disgusted at such blasphemy. She was 
shocked that such a ruthless killer could also be religious. She 
removed the medallion and hid it in the hem of her dress, in case 
she should have occasion to escape again. 
 
27:94 
After a week in jail, Dora was taken to a Ghetto.  From there she 
was one of the victims of the death marches, and was walked 45 
kilometers to a small town. 
 
29:25 
As the group stopped to rest in a meadow, Dora and a friend 
wandered up hill to a railroad track. There they met a conductor 
who took them for Christians and asked them if they wanted to 
escape.  The girls said yes, and the conductor walked them by a 
group of SS Officers to safety. 
 
30:90 
Dora assumed her old Christian alias, and lived with a Polish 
family for six months.  She has since forgotten the names of all 
the families with whom she lived during the war years. 
 
32:80 
In January of 1945, Poland was liberated by the Russians. Dora then 
went to the city of Sanok, where at her girlfriend's wedding, she 
met her future husband. They married in February of 1945. Her 
husband had been in a concentration camp in Saslow). He too had 
escaped, and had lived in a barn and a forest for 10 months, eating 
food that he stole and that a non-Jewish Polish friend smuggled for 
him.  This man later lived with the Iwlers for some time as a 
member of their family. 
 
 
35:70 
After the war there was fervent anti-Semitism in Poland. Dora and 
her husband fled to Italy with the help of Haganah representatives 
in Germany. 
 
1945 - 1989 
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0:00-2:03 
Dora never returned to her hometown, nor did she ever see any 
members of her biological family.  The Iwlers stayed in Italy for 
4 years, and they did not work because the Haganah took care of 
them. The Catholics there treated them well. There she became 
pregnant with their first child. 
 
3:86 
The Iwlers came to the U.S. in 1949 and settled in Pittsburgh. Her 
husband found a job as a tailor.  After 1 year the free loan 
association helped them purchase a cleaning store.  At the time of 
taping, they had two children: a daughter who is a teacher, and a 
son who is a lawyer, and two grandchildren.  Dora's children are 
fully aware of her life's story, yet her daughter finds it 
particularly difficult to cope with.  Dora considers herself one of 
the fortunate survivors. 
 
8:09 
Dora recalls with sorrow the fact that the Roosevelt administration 
rejected Jewish refugees during the war, despite Jan Karski's 
information about the horrid conditions in Europe.  She admits to 
having nightmares about the Holocaust and to waking in the middle 
of the night and crying and running. 
 
9:95 
There were times in her life when she was angry at God for his 
slaughter of the innocents.  She and her husband, both from 
strongly religious backgrounds, have chosen a secular lifestyle. 
 
10:72 
She feels the need to discuss her life because of her awareness of 
neo-Nazis and others who claim that the Holocaust never happened. 
She feels the next "Jews" could be any group of society singled out 
for a physical characteristic, and then slaughtered in a similar 
fashion. 
 
12:70 
Her experiences have made her stronger. However, she distrusts 
people she doesn't know well, and tends to "build a wall around 
[herself]" among these kinds of people. She is still shocked that 
the Holocaust happened and the world stood still. She is also 
amazed that a country like Germany, which produced Wagner and Bach, 
could also produce Hitler. 
 
 
 
13:30 
She has hope for Jewish freedom and can relate to other groups of 
persecuted people like the rebelling students of China and the 
black population of the U.S. 
 
14:84 
She feels that Hitler didn't win because she, a sixteen year-old 
girl who was persecuted by him lived to see her own grandchildren. 
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